
IJASOS- International E-Journal of Advances in Social Sciences, Vol. IV, Issue 12, December 2018 
 

 http://ijasos.ocerintjournals.org 580 

 

 

 

 

 

 

INSIDER VS OUTSIDER IN THE CULTURE OF THE SOLIDARY 
COMMUNITY: MEANINGS AND VALUES 

 

Olga N. Astafyeva1, Natalia E. Sudakova2*, Irina G. Belyakova3  
1Dr. Prof., The Russian Presidential Academy of National Economy and Public Administration, 

Russia, on.astafyeva@migsu.ru 
2Assist. Prof. Dr., The Russian Presidential Academy of National Economy and Public 

Administration, Russia, sovetnik.imtp@mail.ru 
*Corresponding author 

3Assist.Prof. Dr., The Russian Presidential Academy of National Economy and Public 
Administration, Russia, ig.belyakova@migsu.ru 

*Corresponding author 

 

Abstract 

The relevance of the presented research is conditioned by the need to comprehend the semantic and value 
bases of the coexistence of human civilization in the vector of a solidary community, striving to accept each 
other in all its singularity and uniqueness of the sociocultural life in the context of aggravation of social 
problems caused by various aspects of social inequality strengthening. The comprehension of this issue is 
very urgent today, since it allows us to build a system of counterbalances to the rapidly growing social 
antagonisms allowing not only to overcome many of them, but also to anticipate them. At the forefront in this 
context comes the reflection of the Insider vs Outsider opposition in the situation of increasing need for a 
solidarity community. 

The purpose of the research is to understand the mechanisms of overcoming the alienation of the 
opposition Insider vs Outsider in the face of growing need, on the one hand, in solidarity, tolerant being, and 
on the other hand, in preserving the unique traditional cultural patterns of everyone, in which in the 
foreground is the search for a balance allowing not only to find the common strengthening cohesion, but also 
to manifest a difference without exacerbating tension in the relationship. These orientations are vital in the 
current situation, due to the increased intensity of social interaction in all its manifestations, both local and 
civilizational, exacerbating conflicts at all levels. 

The basic method of research for determining all aspects of this problem is the socio-cultural analysis 
expanded by the possibilities of philosophical reflection. 

The presented concept allows us to focus attention on the sociocultural aspects of the diversity of unique 
cultural patterns as the basis of social cohesion in the conditions of increasing multiculturalism both in 
Russia and in the whole world. Increasing mobility is the basic characteristic of our time, further exacerbating 
the manifestation of multiculturalism on a personal and social levels, thus showing that it increases the need 
for comprehension of the mechanisms for maintaining a balance between personal and social, general and 
unique, in that it allows not only to distinguish and compare Insider vs Outsider, but to extinguish the tension 
within this opposition. 
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Comprehension of this problem is of great importance, both on personal and social levels, since each person 
has a need for social incarnation, where the individual's possibility for not only feeling himself as a part of the 
whole but also for showing his unique nature to the world becomes paramount. Thus, the findings and 
conclusions of the study indicate that the manifestation of the common and unique is the essence of human 
nature, and maintaining a balance in preserving the common and unique is the basis for preserving the 
human species, in which Insider vs Outsider opposition is the basic model of human civilization identifying 
the truly human nature. 
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1. INTRODUCTION 

The universality of the opposition Insider vs Outsider has appeared on the agenda for many centuries of the 
human civilization existence. Demonstrated in our time, taking into account the updated reality, it, however, 
does not lose its relevance. Some new forms of interpersonal interaction emerging today contribute to this 
fact.  

Manifesting themselves in all the areas of human life, new forms of interpersonal communication, which are 
one way or another directly related to the act of co-creation and communication with representatives of 
another culture, give rise to the need to create a new space of social solidarity of nowadays, taking into 
account the opposition of Insider vs Outsider. Co-creation, which manifests itself on a very different scale: 
from individuals’ interaction to different kinds of communities, is not only the basic principle of the existence 
of a person in particular and society as a whole, but also a tool for creating your one’s culture that defines a 
person as a person, a nation as an ethnic group, and humanity as a civilization. 

The tendencies to global inter-penetration, often formulated by the scientific community as the decline of 
ethnic and cultural identity, are in many ways expected, and already quite noticeable: they are changing the 
vector of their development towards the preservation of the national cultures’ uniqueness, provoking many 
related problems.  

Of course, the modern world is replete with evidence of cultural trends’ inter-penetration that erode the value 
foundations of traditional culture. We are witnessing the emergence of various global practices of cultural 
coexistence, but we are also witnessing attempts to preserve cultural identity as opposed to global 
unification at all the levels of human civilization. Many modern thinkers convince us that the global project of 
globalization as of universal unification is gradually completing its development. Turning to the views of Ivan 
Krastev (2013), of a macro-sociologist Zygmunt Bauman (2004, 2005, 2006), political scientists Peter 
Dutkevich (University of Carlton, Canada), D. Kazarinova, state the widespread loss of trust in the two 
institutions of the world order – "in the state (Keynesianism) and in the market (neo-liberalism)" (Dutkevich, 
Kazarinova, 2017). In this concept two philosophical categories are put out of brackets: uncertainty and 
fluidity, which aggravate the disintegrating processes of the established model of individuals coexistence in 
the global reality. Generating fear of the unknown, they force the individual and the community to look for 
ways of self-organization, giving at least some confidence in the future. In search of stability, a person 
rushes to similar ones, so-called His Native, Insiders, and even more moves away from everything Alien 

  These trends significantly expand the themes of solidarity, with the idea that "in the context of global transit, 
the question of alignment and solidarity of interests, values and potentials of all public relations participants 
comes to the forefront, so the social theory of solidarism, which for this question is the key one, acquires a 
new meaning and very real prospects of demand" (Okara, 2010, P.8.).  

Solidarity, conditioned by the individuals’ growing need for joint creativity that meets the interests of both 
themselves and Others, is a key factor in the modern communications harmonization, in the center of which 
there is the recognition of equal importance of each of its members for the society, while for the global 
context — of all existing cultures equivalence. A necessary condition for this interaction is trust towards each 
other, where the need for both tolerant existence and the preservation of unique traditional cultural patterns 
of a man and of whole ethnic groups is rapidly increasing. In this context, the understanding is actualized 
that the designated categories, having the appearance of opposition, are inseparable parts of the whole —  
only by accepting their personal, including cultural characteristics, comprehending their importance for 
themselves and for the society, it is possible to truly accept and understand the value world of another 
person. It is also obvious that the lack of satisfaction from the formation and development of one’s system of 
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value coordinates, the lack of understanding of their deep essential importance for every single personality, 
for the society around you, generates no understanding of the needs and values of Another’s, Outsider’s 
world. 

Thus, the theory of solidarism acquires new meanings today by understanding the mechanisms of 
overcoming the alienation of the Insider vs Outsider opposition where the tradition of domination is gradually 
replaced by the trend of co-existence in the context of solidarity, which is quite significant, both at the micro – 
level — the level of small communities, such as families, and at the macro-level, in the process of creating 
civilizational unions. These trends are being seriously discussed by the global community. This theme is 
actively discussed and studied by many authors, including E.I. Balakina (2011), E.E. Surova (1998), B. 
Waldenfels (1994, 1998), I. Wallerstein (2004), D. Rodrik (2011), M. Bennet, L. Castiglioni (2004).   

Turning to the problems of de-globalization, Vasil Prodanov (2017), emphasizes the fact that monopolarity as 
a trend which is actively gaining its positions from the beginning of the seventies of the XX century up to the 
present day, is gradually giving way to the multipolar paradigm, where the processes of the world order 
hierarchy disintegration come to their inevitable outcome. We are witnessing many symptoms of cultural de-
globalization, where national interests, patriotic sentiments and cultural identity are actively gaining ground, 
including through growing ethnic and religious conflicts.      

The destruction of the value foundation based on a strict hierarchy (we are talking about the socio - cultural 
organization of society as a whole), the human civilization’s entering the so-called "orbit of individual 
strategies", where systemic social institutions are gradually losing their influence on the individual, the 
emergence of new information branches of interpersonal interaction actualize the global search for tools of 
coexistence in the vector of non-violence. In this context, many pressing problems are exposed, including 
the lack of trust or the tools to nurture it in the modern world. 

One of the urgent effects of this trend was the growing need for self-organization and reflection in various 
communities and, as a result, the active imposition of this model on all management systems. On the 
agenda, there are various issues of identity related to the awareness of the person’s belonging to a particular 
culture, with the ability and need to transfer this cultural experience to future generations. And here, various 
aspects of the national idea are even more pronounced — they rediscover that very Pandora's box from 
which nationalism in its most vulgar forms descends upon us. How can we maintain a much-needed balance 
between the national and the global idea, between native and frightening foreign culture today? How can we 
avoid falling into the newly placed traps, luring us to the sweet heart of national and cultural superiority idea, 
but not lose our unique face in the depths of globalization? Are there any tools of identification and solidarity 
that can optimize this process and direct it along the vector of nonviolence? 

 It is obvious that the problem of Insider vs Outsider opposition which sounds in a new way and especially 
actively shows itself in search of tools of the arising tension release along the vector of a solidary community 
creation, demands the active, also philosophical discourse.  

2. WORLD SEARCHING FOR BALANCE: LITERATURE REVIEW AND 
METHODOLOGY 

Updating the semantic content of this problem determines the vectors of its development. In the age of 
informatization and rapidly increasing mobility, a person conceptualizes his/her true purpose and place in the 
human community in a new way, forms a new vision of his own identity. A wisdom expressed in the proverb: 
"where one was born there one was useful — grows where you are planted‖ is no longer the only possible 
model of existence.  

Today, many communities, most often not even thinking about the consequences, actively promote the "man 
of the world’s'' lifestyle. Many opportunities opened up by the new technologies development allow us to 
meet countless new and emerging needs. Money becomes a tool that expands this circle to infinity. And here 
we see a situation where social status, high level of education and other intangible values, previously 
demanded by the society, lose their value, giving way to a model of existence, striving to achieve maximum 
opportunities to meet a wide range of needs. 

A serious change in the previously existing stereotypes is confirmed by the situation when several world-
famous companies, including such giants as Google, Ernst & Young (EY), Penguin Random House, Hilton, 
Publix, Apple, Starbucks, IBM, Bank of America, announced that the lack of a higher education diploma is no 
longer an obstacle in hiring for a number of high-paying positions: «―Academic qualifications will still be taken 
into account and indeed remain an important consideration when assessing candidates as a whole, but will 
no longer act as a barrier to getting a foot in the door,‖ added Maggie Stilwell, Ernst and Young’s managing 
partner for talent» (Glassdoor Team. August 14, 2018). The stunning nature of this statement is confirmed by 
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the fact that this was written in many major publications in the world. And this is understandable, because 
getting a systematic education has been the main value of human civilization for the last few centuries, and a 
huge number of people around the world have worked and are still working on its development. Yet here, of 
course, the main thing is not the denial of education as such, but the recognition of the possibility of 
obtaining it outside the traditional system of higher education. It is assumed that modern technologies give a 
person the opportunity to get the necessary education outside any educational systems. 

Changes in value orientations are also demonstrated by other phenomena, including the need for constant 
mobility, which has replaced the tradition of settlement, contributing to the emergence of a sufficiently large 
number of people who do not want to profess traditional cultural values: "to build a house, plant trees and 
raise children." Thus, the values of permanent work and a full-fledged family are actively reset. The society 
of needs satisfaction dictates new markers of success for individuals, but many of them are not aimed at 
understanding the other, his/her values, but rather make us people who are completely indifferent to each 
other. As a result, anyone whom a person interacts with becomes a Stranger, because everyone is some 
threat for the individual, for the satisfaction of his/her needs. How close is the dead end here? 

In our opinion, the situation becomes critical, when the emergence of new opportunities for communication, 
allows a person not to participate in personal interaction at all, because it can be replaced by all sorts of 
surrogates. This thesis actively manifests itself in the world of the victorious virtual communicative culture, 
where even the most ordinary human needs are met with the help of virtual interaction tools. The real format 
of communication literally recedes into the background, because it requires some, primarily emotional, 
efforts, which becomes unacceptable in the era of the informational world.  

This problem requires the human community to use the methods of deep socio-cultural analysis, because 
otherwise we can really lose the human face, being created for thousands of years by sustainable personal 
interaction with other people. 

3. TOOLS OF SOCIAL AND CULTURAL SOLIDARITY: RESULTS AND DISCUSSION 

A personal meeting with an Outsider scares the person so much that it becomes obvious - all means of 
modern interaction are aimed at avoiding its consequences, disturbing the emotional world of man in all 
possible ways. Moreover, an axiom – whether a personality really needs anybody Else for his/ her self-
identity — is actively questioned? We’re observing the time when the "child-free" culture walks the planet. 
People cease to marry or postpone this time, because it requires long-term interaction with another person 
(different from you in all respects), and responsibility for him/her and the society. The era of "self-sufficiency 
of the individual" gave rise to the phenomenon of Strangers in the format of one family: vacation separately 
from each other, a separate economy, as well as living in different apartments, houses, cities, and even 
continents. The need to care for another person, including one's own child, is replaced by an increasing need 
to satisfy only one's own desires. The problem of Insider vs Outsider opposition else's acquires more and 
more new meanings, condemning the traditional values that have allowed humanity to survive for thousands 
of years — to death. 

As a result, a new model of personal identification is formed, focused on success in its modern 
understanding, where the cultural traditions of the residence region lose their value. But this model, which, of 
course, is still subject to wide discussion, hardly has everything necessary to become the basis for the 
harmonious existence of the individual in the future. It is obvious that a person as a social being feels 
satisfaction from belonging to some community, from the presence of ancestral culture in his life, from the 
recognition of his own importance for the life of a social group. The loss of this orientation leads to deep 
social deformities. The need for social significance is one of the main markers of human life, where traditions 
and values have been important for thousands of years. By identifying oneself and people who profess 
values close to yours via Insider vs Outsider opposition, the person gets the opportunity to feel oneself being 
a part of the whole, to feel the stability of his/her own life connected with this fact. 

According to L. N. Vinogradova, Insider vs Outsider antithesis "is conceptualized in the categories of multi-
level human relations: blood-related (one’s own – another clan, family), ethnic (my - another tribe, nationality, 
nation), language (native-foreign language, dialect) confessional (own – foreign religion), social (own-foreign 
community, class, collective), etc. Treating "strangers" as hostile and dangerous to human beings goes back 
to the archaic beliefs that all people who came from afar and do not belong to the nearest community are 
representatives of the "alien" world and are endowed with supernatural properties", where something "alien" 
was literally assigned demonic characteristics, even at the level of the name, identifying it as "inhuman" in 
many languages. (Vinogradova L. N., 1995, P. 17).  

Such ideas about the person from the opposition point of view, have their active manifestation in Slavic 
mythology, yet their traces can be seen today as well. Insider vs Outsider opposition, being an essential 
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need and a characteristic of the human species, not varying at its base, nevertheless seriously actualizes 
and shows us its new form. The principle of opposition, having deep roots in the tradition of human 
coexistence, significantly affects social cohesion, the formation of which is very important for modern society, 
including in the search for tools of socio-cultural solidarity, which is of particular value in the context of the 
formation of national identity.  

Speaking about identity, G. Shpet emphasized that the involuntary nature of national identification is relative, 
since it is determined by the specific cultural environment in which the person was brought up, the native 
language and traditions close in perception (Sokolovskaya, 2012). They form the basis for the conscious and 
voluntary adoption of norms, values, behavioral rules. Accordingly, a special angle of view is built on the 
socio-cultural reality and the system of communication in it, on the worldview. 

"Culture in the modern world is becoming a common synonym of identity," S. Benhabib says (Mokin, 
Baryshnaya, 2009). But if we are talking about intercultural communication, then cultural identity acts as a 
classifier on the Insider vs Outsider principle. This process is complex and internally contradictory. On the 
one hand, social groups build strong ties between people with similar values: "we" and "our" become 
markers of collective identity. On the other hand, it is this process of cohesion that causes tension in relation 
to the "foreign" culture representatives. 

Thus, cultural identity divides the participants of the communication process into "friends" and "foes", and 
such a division leads to the need to include the strengthening of collective identity into the strategic 
objectives of the state cultural policy. The fact is that in the case of excessive disunity and increased 
attention to cultural differences, the process of self-identification can take a conflict character. It is well 
known that "to identify themselves, people need others. But above all, they need enemies." (Civilizational 
identity in the transitional era: cultural, sociological and art criticism, 2011). So others become Strangers and 
predetermine the increase of conflict with a foreign environment. 

From what it follows that it is the opposition on the Insider vs Outsider principle, as a starting point for the 
growth of tension, on the other hand, is actively exploited in the modern world as a tool for stabilization within 
communities, because in the conditions of the endless fluidity of modern reality, it carries a significant 
potential to overcome the growing fears of the unknown future in society today. Identifying his / her 
sociocultural experience with a Stranger, a person tends to turn a blind eye to many internal problems, both 
personal and within his / her community, which, of course, contributes to the stabilization and solidarity of 
social communities.   

The problem of the Stranger is not limited to other people's experience, it carries a negative character. Unlike 
another, a Stranger is always a danger. The protection of one's own cultural values is a necessary condition 
for human existence, but the danger of one's superiority over Another is determined by a derogatory attitude 
to one's culture and needs, and therefore, one way or another, has a serious conflict provoking potential. 
This approach leads not only to an underestimation of the Stranger’s culture, but also to its denial, and 
therefore contributes to its rejection and isolation. Quite often there is a situation where mobility in the 
modern culture, due to the ability to live, learn and work anywhere in the world, begins to be perceived with 
hostility. This is facilitated by the rejection of Another’s special culture, unusual for the region, which 
becomes Alien to the host culture and its carriers. An example of this is the flow of migrants from different 
continents, which has caused a serious surge of negativity in different countries of the European Union. And 
this situation is rapidly getting worse. Strangers are more and more growing in number; they are so many 
that almost all around become alien Strangers, Outsiders. How can we survive in this situation? This issue is 
actively discussed at many sites around the world.   

In the process this phenomenon spread, the positions of tolerant attitude to Another, as a carrier of another 
culture, but not a danger to the individual, are strengthened. Recognition of the unconditional value of the 
other becomes a necessary condition for harmonious co-existence. For countries previously dominated by 
mono-cultural perceptions, recognition of this approach viability is difficult. But respect for the cultural 
characteristics of others, helps the society to redirect the excess of negative feelings into a positive direction, 
contributing to the emergence of sustainable empathy for Another.  

In this context, an American cultural anthropologist M. Bennett’s views on the Insider vs Outsider problems 
are of interest (Bennet M., 2004. P.249). He claimed that interaction in the context of Insider vs Outsider 
opposition includes two stages: ethnocentric and ethno-relative. These phases are a natural process of 
evolution of one's own attitude to the differences and peculiarities of Another's personality. The first phase 
concentrates the person on himself, and therefore, all the features of another culture are perceived by him 
through rejection. Denying the foreign culture, brimming with superiority, he protects what is precious and 
dear to him. The second phase is characterized by the development of understanding and acceptance of the 
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Other’s personality, the recognition of the value of his culture, which not only forms empathy towards another 
culture, but also contributes to its integration into the host community.  

Recognition of the foreign culture’s importance is not possible without acquaintance with it. Even on the 
territory of the Russian Federation, in which more than 190 Nations have lived together for a long time, we 
can observe situations when representatives of different nationalities are not sufficiently familiar with the 
culture of other people’s living nearby. If we talk about other countries, the biggest problem is, in our opinion, 
that the people living nearby speak different languages and do not have the tools for deep acquaintance with 
each other's culture. It is quite common that only the inhabitants of the border areas are familiar with both the 
culture and the language of their neighbors. 

Today, the range of opportunities for cultural exchange is expanding significantly. The European Union is an 
example of the peaceful coexistence of multilingual peoples in a single space where many people need to 
learn about the culture of the peoples living in the neighborhood. The EU experience is of interest, due to the 
established practice to actively study a Foreign culture (neighbors’ culture) during the "weekend" trips.  The 
size of the Russian Federation territory, its climatic features and the instability of the economic situation 
seriously hampered the development of intercultural cooperation within the country for the last quarter of the 
previous century, but today the situation is changing and domestic tourism is developing again. This is 
facilitated by information technology, which has become widespread in recent years, the absence of 
language barriers, the improvement of the economic situation in the country. Actively developing domestic 
tourism allows peoples who have been living in Russia for many centuries to interact with each other. Having 
their own language and unique national culture, knowing Russian, but due to heavy transport accessibility, 
not having the opportunity before — they now can actively study the culture of their neighbors by direct 
immersion. 

This experience allows us to conclude today that the recognition of the value significance of cultural 
differences, as well as the recognition of the distinctive features of each person, not only determine the value 
bases of our time, but are also an inevitable consequence of the evolutionary development of human 
civilization. The transition from the previous demonization of the Alien to the acceptance of him as the owner 
of other, but no less important, and therefore equivalent for the society cultural imperatives, there is a 
transition to a multicultural civilization, where the bicultural and multicultural practices of coexistence are 
being actively developed. The ability to "discover the Other" without perceiving him/her as a Stranger is one 
of the most important abilities of human survival in modern reality.   

Summarizing the above, we can conclude that the understanding of Familiar vs Alien culture place in the life 
of man and society is a very important task of modern science, which is particularly relevant to the possibility 
of the individual to be a part of the whole, to feel one’s social significance, showing the world its own unique 
Self. Achieving balance with the world and oneself in the process of communication, allowing a person to 
feel his/her importance is impossible without Insider vs Outsider opposition, without a person’s meeting with 
culture different from their own. 

Modern science has yet to seriously comprehend this phenomenon and develop mechanisms for decreasing 
the "alien" to the level of "otherness", in order to harmonize the process of co-existence, to form a stable 
Foundation for productive co-creation for the benefit of the whole human civilization.   

4. CONCLUSIONS 

Thus, the Insider vs Outsider opposition is the basic principle of human coexistence, where the dialog 
between the two cultures leads both to unity and to the assertion of one’s own uniqueness, where one 
cannot exist without the other, and the balance in the preservation of the common and unique is the basis for 
the preservation of the human species. This principle makes the base for the mechanism of stabilization in 
the conditions of endless fluidity of modern reality, which is able to overcome the growing boom of fears of 
the future in society today. This principle allows both individuals and communities, acting as full participants 
in the co-creation act, to build interaction in the context of solidary coexistence.  

Understanding this problem is essential, both in personal and social terms, because every born person has a 
need for social embodiment, where the ability of the individual not only to feel a part of the whole, but also to 
show the world its unique essence is of paramount importance.    

Today, when the intensity of social tension is high enough, which is associated with the ever-increasing pace 
of interpersonal interaction, which appeared as a result of technologization and informatization of the society, 
the question of conflict resolution methods is very significant. The methods of overcoming the emerging 
tension associated with the Insider vs Outsider opposition carry a serious potential for resolving many social 
issues, being one of the significant factors influencing various aspects of the strategic partnership of the 
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entire world community. Thus, there is no doubt about the importance of this issue for the modern scientific 
and political community, where one of the strategic objectives of the state policy is the task of strengthening 
collective identity.   
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